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From: Harold Duble <hduble@aol.com>  
Sent: Tuesday, November 24, 2020 10:05 AM 
To: info@mcbwsd.com 
Subject: Hunter Ridge 

To Members of The Board of Directors 

Mt. Crested Butte Water & Sanitation District 

My name is Harold Duble. I have owned a Snow Castle Condo for approximately 25 years at #35 Castle 
Road in Mt. Created Butte and spend a considerable amount of time there. My property is contiguous 
with the proposed Hunter Ridge development and I look out directly over that property. 

Let me please have your attention for just a few minutes. The city of MCB made a mistake when they did 
not advance the application made by Mr. Watt to annex and develop Hunter Ridge. But that should not 
cause you to compound their mistake by making the additional mistake of amending article 6.3.4 to 
permit you to provide water and sewer service to Hunter Ridge. Article 6.3.4 prohibits you from 
providing service to a property that is outside of the city but is contiguous with the city limits of MCB. 
Hunter Ridge is not just contiguous it is surrounded by MCB. If you somehow change 6.3.4 to provide 
service it will result in the residents of Hunter Ridge having full water and sewer service. They will not 
have to abide by the laws and ordinances of MCB which surrounds it. They will be using the streets and 
roads of MCB to gain access to their property and they will pay no city taxes to MCB forever. This is 
exactly the situation that 6.3.4 was intended to prevent. So why are you even considering amending 
6.3.4?  Who is pushing you to do this? Obviously the developer is in favor of this. When MCB did not 
approve his plan as submitted he did not try to work with them to resolve their concerns. He went 
straight to the county with a new and different plan that more than doubled the density and profitability 
of Hunter Ridge. So this is a very big thing to him and it's obvious why he is pushing you to change 6.3.4 
but who else is in favor of such a change? The neighbors around Hunter Ridge are against it. The city of 
MCB is against it and by the way they are your biggest customer. So who besides the developer are you 
trying to please by taking this action? I've not seen any official statement about this but I've heard it 
mentioned that perhaps this will make it easier for you to service your existing water and sewer lines 
that cross this property. You already have access to do this via existing easements and besides that I 
have never witnessed you having to do any work to your water and sewer lines on the property. If you 
have it has been very rare and should not be a pressing reason for you to take the drastic action of 
amending 6.3.4 so that it will not apply to Hunter Ridge which will result in all of the inequities 
mentioned above. You are apparently going to do this without even discussing it with the city of MCB 
and article 6.3.4 is very important to them. 

So give some serious thought to this situation. If you make this change you will make a lot of people mad 
and unhappy with you. Article 6.3.4 has been in existance for many years and it was put there to prevent 
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exactly the situation you will cause by eliminating it or modifying it so that it does not apply to Hunter 
Ridge. Who is in favor of this besides the developer? Are members of the board pushing for this? Why? 
What's going on here? 

 

Do the only right thing there is to do and withdraw your request or vote against it when you have the 
opportunity to do so. 

Thanks for your consideration. 

 

Harold Duble 
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From: Delrena Sides <dcsides@gmail.com>
Sent: Monday, November 30, 2020 3:32 PM
To: Info@mcbwsd.com
Cc: Sides Delrena; Jim Sides
Subject: Letter to MCBWSD

Dear Members of the Board of Directors, Mt. Crested Butte Water and Sanitation District, 

My husband Jim and I have owned a unit at Snow Castle for over 20 yrs. It is beyond words to describe the gift of this in 
our lives. 

 We share with all our neighbors’ voices and with Community Development Director Carlos Velado's letter; June/2019, 
representing the MTCB Town Council, sent to Gunnison Planning Commission to deny waiving regulation 6.3.4. Our 
neighbor Harold Duble has written a letter to your Board and we agree with his challenges. 

This project has had problems from the very beginning. You know the story. We are especially frustrated that Gunnison 
Planning accepted Mr. Watts and partner’s meager geology study to assess slope stability in this avalanche zone. He 
drilled holes deep enough to plant a tree in. This disregard for a professional assessment should have been a 
requirement! In fact, this serious oversight is worthy of a legal challenge. 

This has been more like a political process than one based on scientific geological reasoning and on upholding the 
statutes and restrictions that guide MTCB and MCBWSD management. 

What happens when Hunter Ridge residents ask for more water? I know they would pay for it. But will they also share in 
paying the salaries of your employees who use their time and energy to meet their requests? We are concerned that 
MTCB and MCBWSD do not receive a fair share of tax revenue to help support employees' salaries and other 
infrastructure needs. 

 What guidelines are there for the in Lieu payments? Does Hunter Ridge just keep paying whether or not the lots
are bought and built on?

 How does Hunter Ridge pay their share of using the services (EMS, firefighters, police, library, schools, roads,
water supply and salaries that are provided to them by MTCB taxpayers?

It appears that Mr. Watts and his partner have maneuvered well in finding “Yes answers” to their wants and needs. If you 
approve inclusion, we will have a developed island in our midst that depends on our water and waste management 
services and all other community services. They are like guests on the mountain, but they end up staying. Will they be 
paying a fair share of tax money? Basically, we think that Gunnison is glad to be rid of this property. Glad that Mr. Watts 
and partner would develop it, and let MTCB and MCBWSD service their residents while they sit back and receive the 
greater share of tax, etc benefits. Is that so? Please do not waive 6.3.4! 

Thank you for considering our concerns. We don’t envy your responsibility to make this complex and important decision. 
The facts are known and the risks have been defined. Your decision will determine the future of MtCB.  

Sincerely, 
Delrena and Jim Sides 
Snow Castle Condominium, Unit #1 
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From: Craig Caukin <ccaukin@nonprimeresource.com>
Sent: Friday, November 27, 2020 6:54 PM
To: info@mcbwsd.com
Subject: Hunter Ridge Development
Attachments: 11.4.20 Hunter Ridge 2019 ltr Comments Mt CB 2 (2).pdf

To whom it may concern: 

I am significantly opposed to the proposed subdivision named Hunter Ridge LLC.  I have owned my West Elk 11 
condominium on Castle Road since 1996.  The road will be compromised should this subdivision be completed.  Hunter 
Ridge owners have asked for an easement to access the proposed subdivision from the end of Castle Road.  The road 
was not built for this traffic.  Also, the site is not desirable for anyone to live.  It is steep, no trees with drainage issues, 
access issues and the developers have not shown the expertise or experience to build on this type of site. 

Please take this very seriously.  The Town of Mt. Crested Butte sent a Letter on June 11, 2019 to Cathie Pagano, Director 
Community and Economic Development, Gunnison County Planning Commission, denying the development because or 7 
serious concerns.  I have attached the Letter for you recollection.  It is a damning Letter and needs to be taken 
seriously.  I ask why you, our Water and Sanitation District, has not honored and paid attention to this Letter while 
considering services to this property? 

A few things to take into account in your fiduciary responsibility, which you will be held accounted for: 
‐the inclusion requirement to the annexation to Mt. CB has not been met. Hunter Ridge will not even be in compliance 
with Mt. CB rules and regulations.  Looks to me like you will be exposed here. 
‐can you ensure water capacity for a development that is not only approved by the Town but hurting other Town 
residents.  Looks to me like you will be exposed here as well. 
‐it is not clear that the Overlook has given the permission/easement to the subdivision for sewers.  If not in hand at the 
meeting, I would say you are exposed here. 

The owners of Hunter Ridge have already contacted property owners at the end of Castle Road to grant an easement so 
that they can access their property from there.  This isn’t ok.  Put yourselves in our position.  Hunter Ridge is simply 
trying to get around significant rules, regulations and decency to build their out‐of‐place subdivision.  Please put a stop 
to this and do the right thing.  What if you lived here? 

Regards, 
Craig Caukin 
303 817 9875 
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P.O. Box 5800 
Mt Crested Butte, CO  81225 

(970) 349-6632       Fax:  (970) 349-6326 
 
 

Memorandum 
 
Date:  June 11, 2019 
 
To:  Cathie Pagano, Director Community and Economic Development 
           
From:  Carlos L. Velado, Community Development Director 
   
Subject:  Mt. Crested Butte Hunter Ridge Subdivision Sketch Plan Referral Comments 
 

 

Thank you for the opportunity to comment on the Hunter Ridge Subdivision Sketch Plan 

Application. On June 19, 2018 The Mt Crested Butte Town Council denied the Subdivision Plan Sketch 

Plan Application submitted by Hunter Ridge, LLC by a vote of 6-1. There also was an annexation 

application submitted to the Town but since annexation approval was contingent upon subdivision approval, 

the Annexation Application was essentially terminated by the Council’s denial of the subdivision sketch 

plan. The Councils concerns that led to the denial included slope stability, the lack of demonstrated need 

for the additional lots given the current inventory, and compliance with specific aspects of the Town’s 

Community Plan. It was stated that the proposed development did not address the following requirements 

of the Community Plan: 

1) Foster a distinctive, attractive community with a strong sense of place. 

2) Foster a well-balanced community through integrated design that promotes economic 

diversity, transit, and pedestrian-friendly lifestyles, and the mixing of people from different 

backgrounds. 

3) Encourage land use to occur in such a way that it protects and enhances the existing physical 

and natural environment. 

4) Provided for a “critical mass” of permanent local residents by providing quality community 

housing integrated into the larger community and by creating a range of housing opportunities 

and choices.  
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The plan submitted to the County is also materially different than the one that was denied by the Town. 

The new application has more than double the density than was proposed to the Town. The new plan has 16  

units which is comprised of 4 multi-family (triplexes) and 4 single family units. The plan submitted to the 

Town was for 7 single family units. The access has also changed. The Plan submitted to the Town had access 

from Castle Rd while the new plan comes from Hunter Hill Rd. I have attached the land use plan that was 

submitted to the Town for reference.  

The Mt. Crested Butte Town Council  has reviewed the subdivision sketch plan and voted 5-0 to 

have the following comments forwarded to the Gunnison County Planning Commission: 

The Mt. Crested Butte Town Council requests that the Hunter Ridge Major Impact Land Use Sketch Plan 

Application Located at 45 Hunter Hill Road Submitted by Hunter Ridge, LLC to be denied by the County for the 

following reasons: 

•  The project is within our 3 Mile Plan and if the property were developed, the Town would prefer it to 

be within our Town Boundaries; 

• The previous plan did not demonstrate need due to the current inventory in Town and the current 

proposed development does not either; 

• The proposed application does not meet the principals of the continuity of the Town; 

• Reasons for the Town Council's denial of the previous project were well documented; 

• Concerns still persist about the geology at the project; 

• The proposed sizes of the structures are inconsistent with Mt. Crested Butte's permitted maximum 

square footage; and 

• The previous Town Council denied the previous sketch plan 6-1. 

 
The Mt Crested Butte Planning Commission also reviewed the application and had no comment at this 

time. 
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VICINITY MAP

NOTES:

1. ALL LOTS ARE PROPOSED TO BE ZONED SINGLE FAMILY RESIDENTIAL AND SHALL BE

SUBJECT TO THE REQUIREMENTS OF CHAPTER 21, ARTICLE III, DIVISION 2 OF THE CODE OF

THE TOWN OF MT. CRESTED BUTTE, COLORADO.

2. THE OPEN SPACE IS PROPOSED TO BE ZONED AS OPEN SPACE.

BOUNDARY DESCRIPTION

A PARCEL OF LAND LOCATED IN THE SW¼ SE¼ OF SECTION 26, TOWNSHIP 13 SOUTH, RANGE 86

WEST, 6TH P.M., MORE PARTICULARLY DESCRIBED AS FOLLOWS:

BEGINNING AT THE SE 1/16TH CORNER OF SAID SECTION 26; THENCE SOUTH 89°36'06" WEST A

DISTANCE OF 735.00 FEET ALONG THE NORTH BOUNDARY OF SAID SW¼ SE¼; THENCE SOUTH 1°46'06"

WEST A DISTANCE OF 370.00 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 39°43'54" EAST A DISTANCE OF 434.00 FEET;

THENCE SOUTH 50°28'54" EAST A DISTANCE OF 429.00 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 24°53'54" EAST A DISTANCE

OF 180.00 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 58°48'54" EAST A DISTANCE OF 127.07 FEET TO A POINT ON THE EAST

BOUNDARY OF SAID SW¼ SE¼;  THENCE NORTH 02°11'48" WEST ALONG SAID EAST BOUNDARY A

DISTANCE OF 1211.64 FEET TO THE POINT OF BEGINNING;

LESS AND EXCEPT THE TRACT OF LAND AS CONVEYED TO CRESTED BUTTE DEVELOPMENT

CORPORATION, A COLORADO CORPORATION IN THE DEED RECORDED AUGUST 28, 1972 IN BOOK 443

AT PAGE 74;

ALSO LESS AND EXCEPT THAT PORTION CONVEYED TO CRESTED BUTTE DEVELOPMENT

CORPORATION, A COLORADO CORPORATION BY DEED RECORDED FEBRUARY 25, 1974 IN BOOK 465

AT PAGE 427 AND IN DEED RECORDED FEBRUARY 26, 1974 IN BOOK 465 AT PAGE 429,

ALSO LESS AND EXCEPT THE TWO TRACTS OF LAND CONVEYED TO MLJ REAL ESTATE, LP BY

WARRANTY DEED RECORDED JULY 15, 2014 UNDER RECEPTION NO. 627782 AND RERECORDED JULY 28,

2014 UNDER RECEPTION NO. 627999,

ALSO LESS AND EXCEPT THE TRACT OF LAND CONVEYED TO THE TOWN OF MT. CRESTED BUTTE,

BEING A PORTION OF HUNTER HILL ROAD, IN BARGAIN AND SALE DEED RECORDED FEBRUARY 24, 2014

UNDER RECEPTION NO. 625652.

COUNTY OF GUNNISON,

STATE OF COLORADO.
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Patricia Mullin 

         1301 S Bates Ave     

          Springfield, Il 

62704 

MCBWSD Board 

Via email 

November 30, 2020 

Dear MCBWSD Board, 

As the owner of the property at 33 Hunter Hill Rd., I strongly oppose the Hunter Ridge 

Petition for Inclusion to the Mt Crested Butte Water and Sanitation District. 

The property is adjacent to mine and contiguous to the Town of Mt Crested Butte. Any 

development of the property should be consistent with the regulations imposed by our 

town since it is such a visible piece of property on the approach to Mt Crested Butte. The 

town has denied the plan submitted to it by the developer and instead of revising the plan 

to follow town regulations, the developer sought approval through Gunnison County. The 

plan submitted to the county is more dense than the plan submitted to the town and does 

not follow the town of Mt. CB’s original plan of single family on that property. As a 

condition for Inclusion into the Water District, 6.3.4 addresses Annexation. The town of 

Mt Crested Butte has always been willing to revisit the annexation if Hunter Ridge LLC 

resubmits and addresses the questions that they had. Because of the cooperating 3 mile 
plan with the County, the County should have sent the Hunter Ridge LLC Application 

back to the town but this did not happen. Since Mt. CB is willing to consider annexation if 

questions are addressed, then The MCBWSD cannot waive the annexation into the town 

of Mt CB requirement. 

The property is ill suited for development due to the steep terrain and questionable 

mancos shale soil. I had significant unforeseen expenses  including expensive soil nails in 

building our garage on the same hill. Testing submitted to the county of the soil has been 

spotty and not comprehensive enforcing the tendency of the developer to take the least 

restrictive route which may lead to problems when structures are being built. How much of 

a bond will be required to ensure that the Overlook sewer line is not compromised now 

that there are three road cuts? 

The current access point of the development is Hunter Hill Rd. This was a change from 

the access point of Castle Rd. Honestly the slope is so steep, I don’t know how anyone 

would venture down the planned road safely to the new development. 

Although my property has a snow plan that incorporates a snowmelt driveway and spaces 

for snow storage, I have noticed that snow from the road and other highly dense 
condominium sites dump the snow off of Hunter Hill Rd onto this property during big 
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storms. I have not seen where a snow plan has been developed for this project. With all of 

the road cuts, how will this affect the slope and the stability of the sewer line? This needs to 

be studied. 

Your board has the power to say no to access inclusion into the water and sanitation 

district. This will force the Hunter Ridge LLC to seek approval and annexation by the town 

where proper controls and regulations will safeguard our community. 

 

Sincerely yours, 

 

Patricia Mullin 
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Mt CB Water & San District Board 

I am Kathy Hooge @ 18 Castle Road, Mt CB and owned since 1993 and am a full-time resident. 

I request that the Board deny the Petition for Inclusion to MCBWSD from Hunter Ridge LLC . 

I am concerned about MCBWSD’s ability to supply water to a new piece of annexed property.   

In a letter dated January 30, 2008, Bill Racek (then Mt CB Planner) said “The district has 

forecasted a water supply shortage in the future if the Town of Mt Crested Butte continues to 

grow as expected”. (attached)  When I asked Frank Glick (district manager before Mike Fabbre) 

in 2008 about “enough water at buildout”, he said that if every piece of property was built on and 

people were here year round, then no, there is not enough water.  But then he said, “what are the 

chances of that”?  I say the chances are very good.  The most current study forecast a growth of 

4% per year so buildout at approx 2035.  I strongly disagree with that forecast.  Global warming 

is causing migrations and people are coming to the Gunnison Colorado valley.  With the current 

pandemic we can see that this has affected higher real estate prices in 2020 and higher rent prices 

as well as low availability due to the fact that people can work remote.  In the future, predictions 

say more people will work remote. Therefore, more of the properties that people purchased long 

ago could be built on in Mt CB to satisfy the need.  And don’t forget the potential of 1000 units 

at North Village. Because it is also very easy to rent a room in your home/condo or your 

unit/home to augment income,  due to Airbnb’s incredible platform, then more people are renting 

when they are not here which means more year round use instead of a few months per year. 

I fully request a comprehensive study of our water availability (not water processing).  We have 

water meters on everyone’s unit so one could calculate how much water is used and how much 

water we have currently and then multiply by the number of units at buildout. As I understand it, 

in the summer, in drought years, we have been at 95% capacity of water usage?.  I do not have 

the statistics, but it should be easy to compute.  If Mt Crested Butte is only at about 40% build 

out with everything that is already platted, then how will we have enough water in the future?  I 

would like definite figures before we annex a property for inclusion in the Mt CB Water District. 

I would like to know what Senior water rights MCBWSD has.  I think we may not have any that 

date back to 1903.  As I understand it, we have junior water rights and really not enough to 

service the town of Mt CB at build out. I understand MCBWSD has ditch rights, spring rights & 

the East River.  Possibly the only person that has senior water rights on the East River is Bill 

Lacy (not sure).  

I understand there is a fund comprised of ‘in lieu’ of water rights collected from previous parcels 

without water rights that received annexation or water without annexation. How much is in that 

fund?  It is expensive to buy water in the state of Colorado and here in Mt CB area.  If you do 

buy water, how do you get it to the water plant. This would be expensive. So how does “in lieu 

of help?  Only properties that bring water rights should be allowed to annex.  Long Lake is 

oversold so that is not an option to purchase water rights.  The possibility of the proposed dam 

from 1984 from the Conditional Water Rights Decree will not provide water as Wright Water 

Engineers from Denver in 2008 did the core samples and said that specific area would not hold 
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water even with a liner.  I know that the Kapushion’s own water rights in Washington Gulch, and 

the Allen’s own adjacent so possibly a dam in a different location?  But, in order to use these 

other properties, the owners would need to be paid and if they are not in favor, then the 

condemnation process is long and costly and the District would still have to pay a fair price.  I 

know that the Allen’s were paid $40,000 in 2008, just to grant the easement for a 2 year period 

so the Water Engineers could do the study.  So not only will the property cost a lot of money, but 

the Dam will be expensive if an area can be found that could hold water. 

The Water dam proposed by CBMR called Crescent Lake at the edge of North Village ( which is 

for snow making and recreation) has not ,to my knowledge, had a geology study done to see if it 

will hold water, not do we have current cost estimates. Even if MCBWSD & CBMR were to 

partner, there is no guarantee that the site would hold water or how expensive it would be. 

The East River, from which Mt CB gets most of its water, empties into the Gunnison which 

empties into the Colorado.  Knowing that other people have more senior water rights, then what 

does that mean to MCBWSD in a drought situation? I think it needs to be proven that we have 

enough water.  

The Citizen’s Guide to Colorado Water Law is a good read.  Everyone in our state should read it 

and be informed about water. 

Until a complete accurate study is done by MCBWSD that gives the citizens a clear picture and 

proof of our water availability in the future at buildout, then no new properties should be 

annexed. 

Also, 6.3.4 says that to be included, the project must be annexed into the Town of Mt. CB.  Mt 

CB asked for more information and that is why they turned down the Hunter Ridge LLC project 

assuming they would come back with answers, but they went to the County instead.  The County 

should follow the 3 mile plan and send the project back to Mt Crested Butte for the Hunter Ridge 

Project to follow Mt. CB’s criteria.   

Therefore since proof of water is not available and 6.3.4 has not been met, I request that you 

deny the Hunter Ridge LLC Inclusion. 

I would also think it would be better for voting to wait until the 1st of the year when you would 

have a full board. 

Please send receipt that you received my email and I assume all letters will be included in the 

Dec 4 packet so we can read them on line?   

Respectfully, 

Kathy Hooge    Khooge2000@yahoo.com – 18 Castle Road 
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Dec 1, 2020-  

Reference – Hunter Ridge LLC Letter  RE: Inclusion into MCBWSD 

From Paul Hooge – 18 Castle Road – owner since 1993, full time resident 

Dear MCBWSD Board: 

 I request that the Board deny the Petition for Inclusion to MCBWSD from Hunter Ridge LLC . 

 I understand that no private landowner should be deprived of reasonable economic use of their 

property, but Mt Crested Butte has varying terrain and more extensive geologic studies should be 

done to make sure the prospective buyer is not left with an unbuildable lot.  As I understand it 

Hunter Ridge LLC is only putting in the roads and water/sewer to the lots and not doing the 

development; they will only sell the lots. 

Andesite Point was left after the builder could not build the units on the piece of property in 

2005.  I see excavation equipment every year at the Villas Summit phase 3.  Nothing has been 

built there and I don’t know what that means.  The Bridges at Columbine, which is recent, is for 

sale and no lots were sold or built on. Lot 3 in The Summit sold for $300,000 in 2012 and was 

basically scrapped for $15,000 due to problems with building on the lot in 2018. Insurance does 

not pay. The owner is stuck with the bill. 

The Petition should be denied due to 6.3.4 in the Rules as Mt Crested Butte is willing to consider 

annexation if questions are answered and proper due diligence done.  They are only asking to 

protect the citizens of Mt Crested Butte to make sure anything built on the property follows 

established guidelines. (see attached) 

I have several questions for the Board.   

1. What is the amount Hunter Ridge LLC will pay in lieu of water rights and will it be paid 

up front? 

2. Will Hunter Ridge LLC have to pay up front for running water and sewer to the lots as 

they are an LLC and can declare bankruptcy if costs are too high, then MCBWSD would 

not get paid?  Will the owners of the lots have to pay for the hook-ups? 

3. Will there be a bond to pay for damages if Hunter Ridge LLC causes damage to the 

Sewer line to Overlook? 

 

 

Attached is the 2019 Mt Crested Butte Letter in case no one else has included. 

Respectfully, 

Paul E. Hooge, PhD 
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P.O. Box 5800 
Mt Crested Butte, CO  81225 

(970) 349-6632       Fax:  (970) 349-6326 
 
 

Memorandum 
 
Date:  June 11, 2019 
 
To:  Cathie Pagano, Director Community and Economic Development 
           
From:  Carlos L. Velado, Community Development Director 
   
Subject:  Mt. Crested Butte Hunter Ridge Subdivision Sketch Plan Referral Comments 
 

 

Thank you for the opportunity to comment on the Hunter Ridge Subdivision Sketch Plan 

Application. On June 19, 2018 The Mt Crested Butte Town Council denied the Subdivision Plan Sketch 

Plan Application submitted by Hunter Ridge, LLC by a vote of 6-1. There also was an annexation 

application submitted to the Town but since annexation approval was contingent upon subdivision approval, 

the Annexation Application was essentially terminated by the Council’s denial of the subdivision sketch 

plan. The Councils concerns that led to the denial included slope stability, the lack of demonstrated need 

for the additional lots given the current inventory, and compliance with specific aspects of the Town’s 

Community Plan. It was stated that the proposed development did not address the following requirements 

of the Community Plan: 

1) Foster a distinctive, attractive community with a strong sense of place. 

2) Foster a well-balanced community through integrated design that promotes economic 

diversity, transit, and pedestrian-friendly lifestyles, and the mixing of people from different 

backgrounds. 

3) Encourage land use to occur in such a way that it protects and enhances the existing physical 

and natural environment. 

4) Provided for a “critical mass” of permanent local residents by providing quality community 

housing integrated into the larger community and by creating a range of housing opportunities 

and choices.  
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The plan submitted to the County is also materially different than the one that was denied by the Town. 

The new application has more than double the density than was proposed to the Town. The new plan has 16  

units which is comprised of 4 multi-family (triplexes) and 4 single family units. The plan submitted to the 

Town was for 7 single family units. The access has also changed. The Plan submitted to the Town had access 

from Castle Rd while the new plan comes from Hunter Hill Rd. I have attached the land use plan that was 

submitted to the Town for reference.  

The Mt. Crested Butte Town Council  has reviewed the subdivision sketch plan and voted 5-0 to 

have the following comments forwarded to the Gunnison County Planning Commission: 

The Mt. Crested Butte Town Council requests that the Hunter Ridge Major Impact Land Use Sketch Plan 

Application Located at 45 Hunter Hill Road Submitted by Hunter Ridge, LLC to be denied by the County for the 

following reasons: 

•  The project is within our 3 Mile Plan and if the property were developed, the Town would prefer it to 

be within our Town Boundaries; 

• The previous plan did not demonstrate need due to the current inventory in Town and the current 

proposed development does not either; 

• The proposed application does not meet the principals of the continuity of the Town; 

• Reasons for the Town Council's denial of the previous project were well documented; 

• Concerns still persist about the geology at the project; 

• The proposed sizes of the structures are inconsistent with Mt. Crested Butte's permitted maximum 

square footage; and 

• The previous Town Council denied the previous sketch plan 6-1. 

 
The Mt Crested Butte Planning Commission also reviewed the application and had no comment at this 

time. 
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VICINITY MAP

NOTES:

1. ALL LOTS ARE PROPOSED TO BE ZONED SINGLE FAMILY RESIDENTIAL AND SHALL BE

SUBJECT TO THE REQUIREMENTS OF CHAPTER 21, ARTICLE III, DIVISION 2 OF THE CODE OF

THE TOWN OF MT. CRESTED BUTTE, COLORADO.

2. THE OPEN SPACE IS PROPOSED TO BE ZONED AS OPEN SPACE.

BOUNDARY DESCRIPTION

A PARCEL OF LAND LOCATED IN THE SW¼ SE¼ OF SECTION 26, TOWNSHIP 13 SOUTH, RANGE 86

WEST, 6TH P.M., MORE PARTICULARLY DESCRIBED AS FOLLOWS:

BEGINNING AT THE SE 1/16TH CORNER OF SAID SECTION 26; THENCE SOUTH 89°36'06" WEST A

DISTANCE OF 735.00 FEET ALONG THE NORTH BOUNDARY OF SAID SW¼ SE¼; THENCE SOUTH 1°46'06"

WEST A DISTANCE OF 370.00 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 39°43'54" EAST A DISTANCE OF 434.00 FEET;

THENCE SOUTH 50°28'54" EAST A DISTANCE OF 429.00 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 24°53'54" EAST A DISTANCE

OF 180.00 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 58°48'54" EAST A DISTANCE OF 127.07 FEET TO A POINT ON THE EAST

BOUNDARY OF SAID SW¼ SE¼;  THENCE NORTH 02°11'48" WEST ALONG SAID EAST BOUNDARY A

DISTANCE OF 1211.64 FEET TO THE POINT OF BEGINNING;

LESS AND EXCEPT THE TRACT OF LAND AS CONVEYED TO CRESTED BUTTE DEVELOPMENT

CORPORATION, A COLORADO CORPORATION IN THE DEED RECORDED AUGUST 28, 1972 IN BOOK 443

AT PAGE 74;

ALSO LESS AND EXCEPT THAT PORTION CONVEYED TO CRESTED BUTTE DEVELOPMENT

CORPORATION, A COLORADO CORPORATION BY DEED RECORDED FEBRUARY 25, 1974 IN BOOK 465

AT PAGE 427 AND IN DEED RECORDED FEBRUARY 26, 1974 IN BOOK 465 AT PAGE 429,

ALSO LESS AND EXCEPT THE TWO TRACTS OF LAND CONVEYED TO MLJ REAL ESTATE, LP BY

WARRANTY DEED RECORDED JULY 15, 2014 UNDER RECEPTION NO. 627782 AND RERECORDED JULY 28,

2014 UNDER RECEPTION NO. 627999,

ALSO LESS AND EXCEPT THE TRACT OF LAND CONVEYED TO THE TOWN OF MT. CRESTED BUTTE,

BEING A PORTION OF HUNTER HILL ROAD, IN BARGAIN AND SALE DEED RECORDED FEBRUARY 24, 2014

UNDER RECEPTION NO. 625652.

COUNTY OF GUNNISON,

STATE OF COLORADO.
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From: bcolvey@southwind.net
Sent: Tuesday, December 1, 2020 2:53 PM
To: info@mcbwsd.com
Subject: Proposed Hunter Ridge Development
Attachments: OverlookSewerEasement1994.pdf

Hello Board Members, 

First, thank you for serving on the Board of the Mt. CB W&S District.  We recognize and appreciate the work 
you do for our community. 

By way of introduction, we are Linda and Bob Colvey. We are full‐time residents of Mt CB and live at 14 
Peakview Dr. in the Overlook subdivision.  

Please accept this letter as opposition to the Hunter Ridge proposed development. Our reasoning is as follows: 

1. The project, on a much smaller scale, was originally submitted to Mt. CB and was denied in June of
2018.  In your packet you have a letter from Mr. Carlos Velado (6/11/19) explaining the town’s
reasoning.  Since that time, the project has more than doubled in scope going from the original 7 units
to the current proposal of 16 units.

2. There are very real and serious issues with the following:
 Geology – please see comments in #4 that follows.
 Traffic/Safety – the proposed entrance to the development is adjacent to a blind curve on

Hunter Hill Rd.  Also, during icy winter conditions, cars heading downhill on Hunter Hill have
skidded off the road, gone over the embankment, and ended up in the area where the
fourplexes and entrance road are proposed.

 Snow Plowing/Storage – when the town plows Hunter Hill Rd. the snow will go over the
embankment and onto the roads and individual properties in Hunter Ridge. This area currently
experiences snow slides caused by plowing. (Hunter Hill Rd. is plowed by the town; the
proposed development will be plowed by a contractor on a different schedule.)

3. The landscape in Mt. CB is littered with numerous building projects that were started with the best of
intentions yet never completed.  Examples include: Andesite Point, Bridges at Columbine, Wildhorse at
Prospect (the four foundations that sat untouched for 3‐4 years), the Villas at the Summit, Nevada
Ridge and the Outrun Poplar Building.  Any project of this scope warrants appropriate and
proportionate bonding on the principals, not just on an LLC which can easily shelter and/or transfer
assets.

4. Soil Instability – you have 2 different documents in your packet from Lambert Geotechnical Engineers.
Both letters point out the risks inherent in this area.

 In their 10/9/2017 letter:
Pg. 6 – “References cited in the Site Geology section show the area as landslides and unstable
slopes.”
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Pg. 7 – “Signs of soil creep were evident.” 
Pg. 7 – “The slope should be considered potentially unstable.”  
 

 In their 12/27/18 letter: 
Pg. 5 – “A site structure specific geotechnical engineering study should be performed for any 
proposed new construction to provide geotechnical engineering suggestions and 
recommendations for design and construction of the structures.”  
Pg. 5, 4.0 – “Post Design Considerations – The project geotechnical engineer should be 
consulted during construction of the project to observe site conditions and open excavations 
during construction and to provide materials testing of soil and concrete.” 
Pg. 5, 4.0 – “Our experience has shown that significant variations are likely to exist and can 
become apparent only during additional on site excavation.  For this reason, a site and structure 
specific geotechnical engineering study should be performed for any proposed new 
construction to provide geotechnical engineering suggestions and recommendations for design 
and construction of the structures.” 
 

5. Overlook Subdivision Sewer Easement – Attached to this letter is a copy of an easement for 
underground utilities for the Overlook subdivision across the land proposed for Hunter Ridge. Please 
note that para. 1 protects Overlook as follows: “Grantor shall not interfere with or cause damage or 
additional expense to Grantee’s Utilities installation or use.”  As noted by Lambert Engineers in their 
letters referenced above, this land has experienced soil creep and is potentially unstable. Further, they 
state that any proposed construction should have a site and structure specific geotechnical 
engineering study. Without these specific studies, how can the homeowners in Overlook be assured 
that the terms of their easement are being honored and that their sewer service will not be impacted? 

 
Thank you for your consideration. 
 
Respectfully, 
Linda and Bob Colvey 
14 Peakview Dr.  
Mt. CB, CO. 81225 

 
 

34 of 75



35 of 75



36 of 75



37 of 75



38 of 75



39 of 75



40 of 75



December 2, 2020 
 
To:  Mt. Crested Butte Water and Sanitation District Board 
 
From: Robert Valentine and Robert Bolton – Owners of 2 Peakview Drive, the Overlook Subdivision 
 
Subject:  Rejecting Hunter Ridge Application for Water and Sewer Access in MTCB. 
 
Dear Water and Sanitation District Board (the “Board”), 
We are in opposition of the Board approving the application to supply water and sanitation services to the 
Hunter Ridge Development for the reasons stated below.  We feel that there are too many risks relative to the 
benefits of that parcel of land being developed. 
 
Our Primary Objections to the Project Are: 

1. The geological stability of the hill and the ability of the Developer to remedy any immediate or long-
term damage caused by their disturbing the parcel of land including future rupture of the new water 
and sewer infrastructure to be installed.   

a. The Developer should be required to post a significant bond to insure they don’t leave the LLC 
with no money in it for fixing future land or infrastructure issues. 

b. A personal guarantee by the Developer to remedy long term “damage” to the area or water 
and sewer infrastructure, would be another layer of protection that “things get done right”. 
 

2. The easement for Water and Sewer to the Overlook neighborhood could be impacted by the 
development – any agreement to extend should address this risk with an appropriate remedy.  See 
attached.  

  
3. We are concerned about the access point and grade into and throughout the development and the 

ability of fire vehicles to access the site in the event of a fire.  An unabated fire could spread to the 
Overlook subdivision quite easily. 
 

4. The June 11, 2019 letter to Cathy Pagano from Carlos L. Velado asked that the sketch plan and green 
light to the project be denied for the reasons in that letter.  As a Mt. Crested Butte taxpayer who 
employs Carlos, we fully support his assessment of why the project should NOT be approved as he is 
our local expert on such matters.  His assessment and conclusions should be respected, not overruled.  
See attached.  Further, Mayor Farmer has sent a letter to the District requesting they deny the 
inclusion.  Again, that should be respected, not overruled. 

 
5. We are concerned about having an adequate supply of water for our community, given recent 

droughts. 
 

Thank you for your time today and to allow us to weigh in on this subject.  We do oppose extending water and 
sewer services to the proposed development site – at this time – as the risks to the Overlook Neighborhood, 
where we live, is too high and unnecessary to take on at this point. 
 
Respectfully, 
Robert Valentine (bobcat2me@aol.com) & Robert Bolton (stevebolton@me.com) 
2 Peakview Drive - Overlook Subdivision, Mt. Crested Butte, CO 81225 
713-594-9025 
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P.O. Box 5800 
Mt Crested Butte, CO  81225 

(970) 349-6632       Fax:  (970) 349-6326 
 
 

Memorandum 
 
Date:  June 11, 2019 
 
To:  Cathie Pagano, Director Community and Economic Development 
           
From:  Carlos L. Velado, Community Development Director 
   
Subject:  Mt. Crested Butte Hunter Ridge Subdivision Sketch Plan Referral Comments 
 

 

Thank you for the opportunity to comment on the Hunter Ridge Subdivision Sketch Plan 

Application. On June 19, 2018 The Mt Crested Butte Town Council denied the Subdivision Plan Sketch 

Plan Application submitted by Hunter Ridge, LLC by a vote of 6-1. There also was an annexation 

application submitted to the Town but since annexation approval was contingent upon subdivision approval, 

the Annexation Application was essentially terminated by the Council’s denial of the subdivision sketch 

plan. The Councils concerns that led to the denial included slope stability, the lack of demonstrated need 

for the additional lots given the current inventory, and compliance with specific aspects of the Town’s 

Community Plan. It was stated that the proposed development did not address the following requirements 

of the Community Plan: 

1) Foster a distinctive, attractive community with a strong sense of place. 

2) Foster a well-balanced community through integrated design that promotes economic 

diversity, transit, and pedestrian-friendly lifestyles, and the mixing of people from different 

backgrounds. 

3) Encourage land use to occur in such a way that it protects and enhances the existing physical 

and natural environment. 

4) Provided for a “critical mass” of permanent local residents by providing quality community 

housing integrated into the larger community and by creating a range of housing opportunities 

and choices.  
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The plan submitted to the County is also materially different than the one that was denied by the Town. 

The new application has more than double the density than was proposed to the Town. The new plan has 16  

units which is comprised of 4 multi-family (triplexes) and 4 single family units. The plan submitted to the 

Town was for 7 single family units. The access has also changed. The Plan submitted to the Town had access 

from Castle Rd while the new plan comes from Hunter Hill Rd. I have attached the land use plan that was 

submitted to the Town for reference.  

The Mt. Crested Butte Town Council  has reviewed the subdivision sketch plan and voted 5-0 to 

have the following comments forwarded to the Gunnison County Planning Commission: 

The Mt. Crested Butte Town Council requests that the Hunter Ridge Major Impact Land Use Sketch Plan 

Application Located at 45 Hunter Hill Road Submitted by Hunter Ridge, LLC to be denied by the County for the 

following reasons: 

•  The project is within our 3 Mile Plan and if the property were developed, the Town would prefer it to 

be within our Town Boundaries; 

• The previous plan did not demonstrate need due to the current inventory in Town and the current 

proposed development does not either; 

• The proposed application does not meet the principals of the continuity of the Town; 

• Reasons for the Town Council's denial of the previous project were well documented; 

• Concerns still persist about the geology at the project; 

• The proposed sizes of the structures are inconsistent with Mt. Crested Butte's permitted maximum 

square footage; and 

• The previous Town Council denied the previous sketch plan 6-1. 

 
The Mt Crested Butte Planning Commission also reviewed the application and had no comment at this 

time. 
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VICINITY MAP

NOTES:

1. ALL LOTS ARE PROPOSED TO BE ZONED SINGLE FAMILY RESIDENTIAL AND SHALL BE

SUBJECT TO THE REQUIREMENTS OF CHAPTER 21, ARTICLE III, DIVISION 2 OF THE CODE OF

THE TOWN OF MT. CRESTED BUTTE, COLORADO.

2. THE OPEN SPACE IS PROPOSED TO BE ZONED AS OPEN SPACE.

BOUNDARY DESCRIPTION

A PARCEL OF LAND LOCATED IN THE SW¼ SE¼ OF SECTION 26, TOWNSHIP 13 SOUTH, RANGE 86

WEST, 6TH P.M., MORE PARTICULARLY DESCRIBED AS FOLLOWS:

BEGINNING AT THE SE 1/16TH CORNER OF SAID SECTION 26; THENCE SOUTH 89°36'06" WEST A

DISTANCE OF 735.00 FEET ALONG THE NORTH BOUNDARY OF SAID SW¼ SE¼; THENCE SOUTH 1°46'06"

WEST A DISTANCE OF 370.00 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 39°43'54" EAST A DISTANCE OF 434.00 FEET;

THENCE SOUTH 50°28'54" EAST A DISTANCE OF 429.00 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 24°53'54" EAST A DISTANCE

OF 180.00 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 58°48'54" EAST A DISTANCE OF 127.07 FEET TO A POINT ON THE EAST

BOUNDARY OF SAID SW¼ SE¼;  THENCE NORTH 02°11'48" WEST ALONG SAID EAST BOUNDARY A

DISTANCE OF 1211.64 FEET TO THE POINT OF BEGINNING;

LESS AND EXCEPT THE TRACT OF LAND AS CONVEYED TO CRESTED BUTTE DEVELOPMENT

CORPORATION, A COLORADO CORPORATION IN THE DEED RECORDED AUGUST 28, 1972 IN BOOK 443

AT PAGE 74;

ALSO LESS AND EXCEPT THAT PORTION CONVEYED TO CRESTED BUTTE DEVELOPMENT

CORPORATION, A COLORADO CORPORATION BY DEED RECORDED FEBRUARY 25, 1974 IN BOOK 465

AT PAGE 427 AND IN DEED RECORDED FEBRUARY 26, 1974 IN BOOK 465 AT PAGE 429,

ALSO LESS AND EXCEPT THE TWO TRACTS OF LAND CONVEYED TO MLJ REAL ESTATE, LP BY

WARRANTY DEED RECORDED JULY 15, 2014 UNDER RECEPTION NO. 627782 AND RERECORDED JULY 28,

2014 UNDER RECEPTION NO. 627999,

ALSO LESS AND EXCEPT THE TRACT OF LAND CONVEYED TO THE TOWN OF MT. CRESTED BUTTE,

BEING A PORTION OF HUNTER HILL ROAD, IN BARGAIN AND SALE DEED RECORDED FEBRUARY 24, 2014

UNDER RECEPTION NO. 625652.

COUNTY OF GUNNISON,

STATE OF COLORADO.
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From: Jim Williamson <jgwceo@ipa.net>
Sent: Tuesday, December 1, 2020 5:11 PM
To: info@mcbwsd.com
Subject: Hunter Hill Petition of Inclusion.

Ladies and Gentlemen,  

We wish to express our concern on the Hunter Hill Petition for Inclusion to the Mt. CB Water and 
Sanitation District.  We believe the Inclusion would allow a project denied by Mt. Crested Butte to be 
modified only slightly and slip through another governing body.  That would set an unfortunate 
precedent.  We have owned our condominium in Mt. Crested Butte since 1992.  Over the years we 
have watched the town grow and appreciated the cooperation between the town and the county. 
Besides the project being environmentally unsound, it is contrary to the wishes of the town of Mt. 
Crested Butte for its future development.  

Thank you,  
Carole and Jim Williamson,  
Owners 21 Castle Road #8    
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December	1,	2020	
	
RE:	Hunter	Ridge	LLC	Petition	for	Inclusion	to	the	Mt	Crested	Butte	Water	and	Sanitation	
District	
	
Dear	Mt	Crested	Butte	Water	and	Sanitation	District	Board:	
	
I	am	a	full-time	resident	and	property	owner	in	Mt	Crested	Butte,	and	a	Mt	Crested	Butte	
Water	and	Sanitation	District	(MCBWSD)	customer.		I	am	writing	to	request that the 
MCBWSD Board deny the Petition for Inclusion to the MCBWSD filed by Hunter Ridge, LLC. 
	
The	Rules	and	Regulations	of	the	District	adopted	on	August	11,	2015	as	revised	July	16,	
2018	set	forth	the	requirements	for	inclusion	of	property	in	the	District.		The	Petition	fails	
to	satisfy	the	requirements	for	inclusion	in	the	District	in	at	least	one	particular—the	
Property	must	be	annexed	to	the	Town	of	Mt	Crested	at	the	time	of	inclusion.	
	
As	a	condition	of	inclusion	to	the	District,	Section	6.3.4	of	the	Regulations	states	“The	
Petitioner	has	complied	with	all	requirements	of	the	Town	of	Mt.	Crested	Butte,	Colorado	
and	has	been	or	will	be	concurrently	annexed	to	the	Town	of	Mt.	Crested	Butte,	Colorado.”		
The	Town	of	Mt	Crested	Butte	denied	subdivision	and	annexation	of	the	Property	on	June	
20,	2018.		Since	the	Property	is	not	annexed	now,	nor	will	it	be	annexed	concurrently,	this	
requirement	is	not	satisfied	and	the	Board	may	not	include	the	Property	in	the	District.			
	
Section	6.3.4	goes	on	to	state,	“Provided,	however,	if	the	property	is	not	contiguous	to	or	is	
not	capable	of	being	annexed	to	the	Town	of	Mt.	Crested	Butte,	Colorado,	the	District	may	
waive	the	requirements	of	this	Section	6.3.4.”		In	this	case	the	Property	IS	contiguous	to	the	
Town.		And	IS	capable	of	being	annexed.		The	Property	could	be	annexed	should	a	
satisfactory	and	appropriate	plan	of	development	be	submitted.		See	attachments	A	(Mt	CB	
2020	3-mile	plan)	and	B	(Nov.	9,	2020	letter	to	District	from	Town	of	Mt	CB),	which	
describe	the	Property	as	desirable	for	annexation	by	the	Town.		Therefore,	the	second	
section	of	Section	6.3.4	is	inapplicable	and	the	District	may	not	waive	the	annexation	
requirement	of	the	first	sentence	of	Section	6.3.4.		
	
Section	6.11	reiterates	the	annexation	requirement	stating	it	as	a	specific	condition	of	final	
approval	for	inclusion	in	the	District.	
	
In	summary,	this	petition	must	be	dismissed	because	it	does	not	meet	at	least	one	of	
the	requirements	of	the	District	Regulations.			
	
However,	should	the	Petitioner	satisfy	the	annexation	requirement	at	some	later	date,	as	a	
concerned	resident,	I	would	like	the	Board	to	consider	two	other	issues	that	should	be	
addressed:			
	
1.	The	lack	of	engineering	and	geotechnical	analysis	of	the	effect	of	the	proposed	
development	of	the	Property	on	the	Overlook	sewer	main.		
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It	is	the	District’s	job	to	protect	its	existing	infrastructure.		The	Property	is	traversed	by	a	
District	sewer	main	that	services	the	Overlook	Subdivision.		The	sewer	main	is	located	just	
above	a	precarious	slope	break	and	at	the	head	of	an	avalanche	zone	where	slopes	change	
from	30%	to	60+%.		The	Property	is	classified	as	unstable	slopes	with	landslides	by	the	
Colorado	Geologic	Survey	(Soule,	1976).		Lambert	and	Associates	note	on	page	7	of	the	
geotechnical	report	supplied	by	the	Petitioner	“Signs	of	soil	creep	were	evident.”	On	the	
same	page,	the	report	goes	on	to	say	“The	slope	should	be	considered	potentially	unstable.		
Because	of	the	site	characteristics	there	is	at	least	some	potential	risk”.			Thus,	development	
on	the	steep,	unstable	slopes	that	characterize	the	Property	has	potential	for	disruption	of	
the	sewer	main.			
	
The	Lambert	and	Associates	geotechnical	report	and	Theoretical	Slope	Analysis	provided	
by	the	Petitioner	were	prepared	in	2017	and	2018,	respectively,	for	a	proposed	subdivision	
brought	before	the	Town	of	Mt.	Crested	Butte.		The	proposed	development	at	that	time	was	
for	a	single,	slope-parallel	road	and	7	single-family	units.		The	proposed	development	
before	the	County	and	now	before	the	Board	is	vastly	different	and	more	complex	in	terms	
of	engineering	design.		The	proposed	development	now	includes	three	roads	that	will	
require	substantial	grading	and	fill	and	16	units	(4	triplexes	and	4	single-family	units).		
Furthermore,	the	Theoretical	Slope	Analysis	prepared	by	Lambert	and	Associates	was	
performed	without	consideration	of	the	potential	impacts	of	proposed	road	grading,	snow	
storage	and	associated	melt,	changes	in	natural	drainage	patterns,	detention	ponds,	and	
structures	on	slope	stability.		All	of	these	are	known	factors	that	can	cause	slope	failure	(in	
some	cases,	catastrophic)	due	to	oversaturation	of	soils,	overloading	and/or	
oversteepening	of	steep,	unstable	slopes.	
	
The	District	has	had	recent	experience	with	how	slope	instability	can	detrimentally	affect	a	
sewer	main.		In	2018	the	District	applied	for	a	variance	to	the	Town	of	Mt	CB	to	be	able	to	
construct	a	two	tiered	retaining	wall	to	shore	up	an	unstable	slope	that	was	impacting	a	
sewer	main	below	Gothic	Road	(see	attached	document	C).	The	solution	to	mitigate	the	
instability	was	an	expensive	and	extensive	undertaking.		If	the	inclusion	of	the	Property	
moves	forward	without	a	thorough	geotechnical	and	engineering	assessment	of	the	
potential	impacts	of	the	proposed	development	on	the	Overlook	sewer	main,	the	Board	
must	ask	themselves	if	the	District	will	be	prepared	to	pay	for	similar	stabilization	of	the	
Overlook	sewer	main.	
	
At	a	minimum,	the	Petitioner	should	satisfy	the	Board	that	his	proposed	development	will	
not	negatively	affect	the	Overlook	sewer	main.		To	do	so,	he	must	address	how	the	
proposed	snow	storage	and	associated	melt,	located	immediately	upslope,	downslope	and	
on	top	of	sections	of	the	sewer	main,	the	proposed	detention	ponds,	also	located	
immediately	upslope	of	a	section	of	the	sewer	main,	and	the	up	to	18	feet	of	fill	for	grading	
road	C,	again	immediately	upslope	and	on	top	of	sections	of	the	sewer	main,	will	impact	
slope	stability	in	the	vicinity	of	the	sewer	main	(see	attached	documents	D,	E,	F).		
	
2.		The	lack	of	a	recent	study	to	determine	the	adequacy	of	the	District’s	water	rights	
in	light	of	its	obligation	to	provide	service	at	100%	build-out	plus	inclusion	of	the	
Property	at	peak	demand.		
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The	most	recent	study	conducted	addressing	the	adequacy	of	Districts	water	rights	to	serve	
all	users	at	full	build-out	was	in	2014	by	Stantec	Engineering.		It	should	be	noted	that	
during	the	past	several	years	water	conservation	measures	have	been	required	of	District	
customers	during	peak	use	summer	months.		These	conservation	measures	have	been	
required	although	the	District	is	only	at	partial	build	out	(~43	%	as	of	2018,	JVA	
Engineering).		Conservation	measures	have	been	even	more	restrictive	during	East	River	
low	flow	years	(e.g.,	2013,	2018,	2020)	when	the	amount	of	water	that	the	District	may	
legally	draw	from	the	East	River,	due	to	the	mostly	junior	status	of	its	rights,	is	reduced	to	a	
fraction	of	normal	(1.78	cfs	in	summer	and	1.1	cfs	in	winter).		That	translates	to	0.97	Mgd	
in	summer	and	0.71	Mgd	in	winter.		Full	build-out	calculations	project	up	to	2.0	Mgd	of	
water	use.		Other	less	reliable	(due	to	seasonal	fluctuations	and	turbidity)	sources	of	water	
include	springs	on	Mt	Crested	Butte	and	the	Malenski	Ditch	and	pipeline.		If	low	flow	years	
continue	to	be	the	norm	rather	than	the	exception,	will	the	District	be	able	to	meet	its	
obligation	of	providing	service	at	100%	build-out	plus	the	included	Property	at	peak	
demand?	
	
The	demographic	of	the	District	is	changing.		In	the	past	couple	of	years	more	year-round	
residents	have	moved	into	the	District	due	to	the	ability	to	work	remotely	and	a	desire	to	
relocate	from	urban	centers.		There	has	also	been	a	dramatic	increase	in	the	number	and	
use	of	short-term	rentals.		In	many	cases	these	are	second	homes/condos	that,	in	the	past,	
had	been	vacant	most	of	the	year.		This	dynamic	has	the	potential	to	increase	water	
demand	during	critical	low	flow	times	in	the	fall	“off	season”	when	traditionally	the	District	
has	had	few	users.			
	
These	facts	support	the	requirement	of	an	up-to-date	study	of	the	adequacy	of	the	District’s	
water	rights	to	meet	full	build-out,	and	to	evaluate	the	Districts	ability	to	grow	its	service	
area	to	include	the	Property,	which	does	not	have	transferable	water	rights.		These	data	are	
especially	critical	given	the	general	long-term	trend	of	increasing	temperatures,	lower	
precipitation	and	extreme	drought	conditions	in	the	Gunnison	watershed.		
	
In	closing,	I	would	also	like	the	Board	to	consider	that	this	is	an	important	decision,	
affecting	the	ability	of	the	District	to	serve	its	constituents	in	the	future.		In	addition	to	
requiring	added	analysis	of	geology	and	water	quantity,	I	respectfully	request	that	the	
current	members	of	the	Board	wait	until	the	entire	membership	is	present	to	decide	this	
important	petition.	
 
Sincerely,	
	
Nancy	Grindlay		
15	Castle	Rd,	Mt	Crested	Butte	
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TOWN OF MT. CRESTED BUTTE 

THREE MILE PLAN 

AS REQUIRED BY C.R.S. §31-12-105 

 

ORIGINALLY ADOPTED ON JANUARY 10, 1994 

AMENDED ON JANUARY 16, 1996 , SEPTEMBER 16, 1997, DECEMBER 1, 1998, 

SEPTEMBER 4, 2018, NOVEMBER 6, 2019, AND NOVEMBER 4, 2020 

 

1. THREE MILE PLAN FOR MT. CRESTED BUTTE 

 

This plan envisions a community that manages growth to preserve what we appreciate about 

the Upper East River valley. In order to remain consistent in future planning, the goals and 

objectives as previously set forth in the Mt. Crested Butte Master Plan are to be recognized 

and carried forth into any new development or annexation that may occur in the future. 

 

In accordance with requirements set forth in the 1987 amendment to the Colorado Municipal 

Annexation Act of 1965, C.R.S.  §31-12-105, a municipality is required to have a Three Mile 

Plan adopted before annexation may take place. 

 

The Three Mile Plan is hereby developed to comply with C.R.S. §31-12-105.  The Three 

Mile Plan hereby incorporates the Master Plan, as such is amended, and the Gunnison County 

Road and Bridge Map, as such is amended, to the extent that it is within the boundaries of the 

Three Mile Plan. 

 

Public Facilities in the Three-Mile area will be provided as follows: 

 

I. Power - Gunnison County Electric Association. This includes successors and/or 

assigns, and future service providers. 

 

II. Telephone – CenturyLink and cellular providers. This includes successors and/or 

assigns, and future service providers. 

 

III. Natural Gas - Atmos Energy is available within the Town and to the south of Town 

and along Gothic Road in the main pipeline. This includes successors and/or assigns, 

and future service providers. 

 

IV. Telecommunications – Network television is available in Mt. Crested Butte because 

of services provided by the Gunnison County Metropolitan Recreation District. 

Telecommunications are available in and near Mt. Crested Butte from Spectrum, 

Direct TV, and Dish Network. This includes successors and/or assigns, and future 

service providers. 

 

V. Water and Sewer - Available in the Town from Mt. Crested Butte Water & Sanitation 

District. Sewer service is extended as per District ordinances. This includes 

successors and/or assigns, and future service providers. 
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VI.  Trash Collection - Waste Management and Golden Eagle provide trash collection 

services on a contract basis within the Town. This includes successors and/or assigns, 

and future service providers. 

 

VII. Transportation - Mountain Express bus service is provided between Mt. Crested 

Butte and Crested Butte and services the residents and visitors of Mt. Crested Butte. 

Gunnison Valley RTA bus service is provided by the county and services the 

Gunnison valley. This includes successors and/or assigns, and future service 

providers. 

 

VIII. Sidewalks and trails - Any land use change or annexation within the three-mile area 

shall consider existing trails and new trails as appropriate to connect any future 

subdivision to the municipality and to public lands. 

 

IX. Emergency Services –Mt. Crested Butte Police Department, and the Crested Butte 

Fire Protection District which includes emergency medical services and fire 

protection. This includes successors and/or assigns, and future service providers. 

 

To the extent that any item mentioned in C.R.S. 31-12-105 (l)(e) is not reflected in the 

documents, maps and plans included as a part of this Three Mile Plan, the plan should be 

construed to mean that no such facilities are contemplated to be provided. 

 

The proposed land uses for the Three Mile Plan area consist of the various zoning districts 

described in the Code of the Town of Mt. Crested Butte, Colorado. 

 

In the event of any conflict between anything in the foregoing elements of the Three Mile 

Plan and the Town Code, ordinances or regulations, the Town Code, ordinances and 

regulations shall control.  The Town Master Plan and other elements of the above documents 

shall control with respect to any conflicts with provisions of the Three Mile Plan incorporated 

from other “non- Town" entities. 

 

2. ANNEXATION 

 

A. INTRODUCTION  

 

Annexation of areas adjacent to cities and towns is often crucial to establishing and 

maintaining urban order and effective government. Unorganized development and 

population growth frequently occur just outside municipal boundaries due to less 

expensive property values and less restrictive zoning laws. Problems associated with 

uncontrolled development include increased traffic congestion, failure of septic systems, 

inadequate water supply, inadequate roads, need for additional police protection and 

inappropriate land planning. Unincorporated outlying areas benefit in many ways from 

the adjoining municipalities through use of their parks, streets, and utilities without 

contributing to the cost of providing and maintaining them. 
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Annexation, properly used, enables urbanized areas to unite with the municipality and benefit 

from socially and economically related issues. It allows Town administrative personnel to 

address needs in a manner consistent with policies of the annexing municipality. Most 

importantly, it guarantees a municipality responsible control over the future development of 

the fringe area.  Municipal zoning and land use extended to adjacent areas in a logical 

manner will provide orderly growth and avoid incompatible land uses. 

 

B. GOALS 

 

1. FUTURE DEVELOPMENT AREAS (Exhibit A) - The Town of Mt. Crested Butte 

has discussed the growth boundaries of the town. There may be areas within the 

identified areas for potential growth which are unsuitable for certain types of 

development because of topography, natural hazards, or sensitive natural areas. Any 

annexation application will be reviewed for suitability of the proposed development 

in accordance with the Town’s Code and land use policies.  

 

A. Areas Identified for Potential Growth:  

1. The 10.28 acre parcel of land below Hunter Hill Rd between Timberline 

and Overlook Condos (shown on Exhibit A as Area A in white shaded 

area). 

2. The area west of the Town boundaries towards the Washington Gulch 

area (shown on Exhibit A as Area B in white shaded area). 

3. The skier domain area (shown on Exhibit A as Area C in white shaded 

area). 

4. Upper Loop Parcel adjacent to the Overlook Subdivision, owned by the 

U.S. Forest Service (shown on Exhibit A as Area D). 

5. Areas north of the current Town boundaries, owned by the U.S. Forest 

Service (shown on Exhibit A as Area E). 

6. Areas east of the Parcel C tract of land that was part of the 3 Way Land 

Trade between CBMR, the U.S. Forest Service, and the Colorado Board 

of Land Commissioners (shown on Exhibit A as Area F). 

 

B. Areas Proposed for No Residential or Commercial Development: 

1. Upper Loop Parcel adjacent to the Overlook Subdivision (shown on 

Exhibit A as Area D) 

2. Areas north of the current Town boundaries (shown on Exhibit A as 

Areas E) 

3. Areas east of the Parcel C tract of land that was part of the 3 Way Land 

Trade between CBMR, the U.S. Forest Service, and the Colorado Board 

of Land Commissioners (sown on Exhibit A as Areas F).  

 

With the areas proposed for no residential or commercial development, annexation must 

provide a unique opportunity for the Town, including land preservation, protection of open 

space, parks or recreational opportunities, etc. 
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2. DENSITY- The provisions of the zoning chapter of the Mt. Crested Butte Code can 

be extended to adjacent areas in a logical manner to encourage orderly growth and 

prevent incompatible land uses. Municipal boundaries can be "squared off ' and made 

more orderly and uniform, thus eliminating confusion as to whether a particular 

parcel should look to the municipality or to the county to obtain services. 

 

The Town of Mt. Crested Butte employs various methods for control of density. The 

Town regulates the size of lots and the size of buildings relative to lot size by means 

of the zoning chapter of the Town Code. The zoning chapter stipulates minimum 

property sizes in various districts. 

 

3.  ZONING - Together with setback, open space, height, bulk, and footprint 

requirements, lot size standards are used as a means of controlling the character of a 

particular area. The establishment of very large minimum lot sizes is sometimes used 

to avoid conventional subdivisions. Large lot zoning may also be used where the 

terrain is very rough and more flexibility is needed for locating building sites.  

Smaller lot sizes and larger allowable densities create cluster type developments such 

as those in the base area of Mt. Crested Butte. 

 

In addition to lot size requirements, the Town zoning districts prescribe minimum lot 

widths and frontages. 

 

a. Residential - Residential land use in Mt. Crested Butte has been based on the 

concept that large lot sizes decrease density and thereby create a more 

desirable residential character. The characteristics are open space buffers 

between residences, a buffering of low and high density multi-family 

developments between single family residential and commercial 

development, and the use of open space and pedestrian corridors to define 

developments visually. 

 

The Town of Mt. Crested Butte would like to encourage diversity by allowing 

a mixture of housing choices including smaller lots, clustering and density 

bonuses or incentives for providing affordable housing where appropriate. 

Smaller lots and higher density may improve affordable housing opportunities 

and will reduce the per unit cost of public services. Even with some higher 

densities, the Town would like to maintain lower densities at the edges of Mt. 

Crested Butte as a transition to the rural nature of the county outside the town. 

 

1. Reduce the allowable density in subdivisions by clustering building 

structures within pockets between ridge lines to provide more open 

space. 

 

2. Develop structures in areas with appropriate soil conditions, slopes, 

and free of natural hazards. 
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3. Avoid ridge line development to protect the view shed, hide 

structures, and limit density. 

 

4. Maintain a set of design guidelines for building construction, which 

includes building height, colors, lighting, roofs, landscaping, parking, 

etc. 

 

5. Provide affordable community housing. 

 

b. Commercial - Commercial land use in Mt. Crested Butte is based on the 

concept that clustering of lodging and services within the same area 

minimizes the impact of the resort aspects of the community on the 

infrastructure. In Mt. Crested Butte, this area is located at the base of the ski 

area, the major economic influence on the Town. 

 

1. Develop structures in areas with appropriate soil conditions, slopes, 

and free of natural hazards. 

 

2. Avoid ridge line development to protect the view shed, hide 

structures, and limit density. 

 

3. Maintain a set of design guidelines for building construction, which 

includes building height, colors, lighting, roofs, landscaping, parking, 

etc. 

 

4. Discourage commercial development, including large, enclosed 

recreation facilities along County Road 317 between Mt. Crested 

Butte and Crested Butte. 

 

5. Require commercial delivery routes to be developed in new   

  commercial developments. 

 

6. Provide affordable community housing. 

 

c. Open Space 

 

The Town also requires the platting of open space areas as a part of the 

subdivision process. Coordination of subdivision controls with density 

restrictions is required in establishing an overall density for subdivisions. 

Important aspects of the Mt. Crested Butte economy are the recreational 

amenities and the Town's relationship to surrounding public lands. This is 

accomplished by the designation of open space. Open space designation has 

several functions beyond recreational uses and access to public lands. This 

zoning classification can provide buffering between different types of 

development. This buffering mitigates conflicts between different types of 
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activity usually associated with differing land use classifications and provides 

relief from continuous development of a similar nature. Open space 

designation also protects and preserves sensitive environmental areas, vistas, 

scenic corridors, and community amenities. 

 

d. Natural Hazards 

 

Natural hazards in the Mt. Crested Butte area are the result of natural 

geologic conditions and hydrology processes that, if unrecognized or 

inadequately planned for, can result in loss of life, damage to structures, and 

costly maintenance, especially for homes, other buildings, roads, and utilities. 

In most cases, safe development of such areas will necessitate the 

modification of natural ongoing processes by high cost engineering practices. 

Appropriate design standards and well thought out land use profiles can be 

successful in mitigating some natural hazards, but forethought during 

annexation can serve to avoid many of the related problems and associate 

development costs. 

 

e. Wetlands 

 

Wetlands are often found along perennial and intermittent streams and 

drainages. These wetland areas are critical from both a development and 

natural resource stand point. Contemporary planning principals advocate the 

protection of wetlands and natural water bodies by integrating such natural 

drainage features into the designs for new development. This integration 

process avoids unnecessary infrastructure development/maintenance expense, 

bypasses bureaucratic problems associated with Clean Water Act and water 

rights, and eliminates the potential degradation associated with engineered 

channeling techniques. The annexation of areas with wetland features should 

only be done in a manner that provides appropriate protection to these 

resources. 

 

f. Habitat Corridors 

 

The Town advocates that all annexation proposal must protect both game and 

non-game wild life habitat areas, migration corridors, breeding areas, food 

sources, and other related habitat needs. Any proposed annexations should be 

coordinated in detail with the U.S. Forest Service, Colorado Department of 

Wildlife, Rocky Mountain Biological Laboratory and other interested 

stakeholders to identify critical habitat environments. Such coordination 

should address not only land use configuration impact, but also the long-term 

preservation of unique sub-alpine/alpine environments and how those 

environments are critical to the wildlife that inhabit the areas. 

 

3. FINANCIAL REASONS - Annexation may serve to protect and enhance the 

municipal tax base. It increases the Town's property valuation and may help to avoid 
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an imbalance between taxable resources and municipal obligations; It will obligate 

new development to pay its share of the costs already in effect such as police and fire 

protection. 

  

4. MUNICIPAL SERVICES AND UTILITIES - Annexation is an efficient and 

economical means of extending municipal services and utilities. Any new annexation 

to Mt. Crested Butte involves extending existing services to the development at the 

developers’ expense. It would also be a means of controlling ingress and egress to the 

area. Municipal services recognized in this category include: 

 

street systems 

water and sanitation systems 

fire and police protection 

emergency services 

garbage collection 

recreational facilities and trails 

natural gas services 

electrical service 

telecommunication services 

transit services 

 

5. SOCIAL AND GOVERNMENTAL REASONS - Annexation may provide the 

means for citizens in the fringe area to become politically active by participating in 

policy-making decisions. It increases the municipality's size and population thereby 

allowing a greater population base when applying for grants, funding, and associated 

financial and political needs. 

 

6. TRANSPORTATION: 

a. Limit the access points on Gothic County Road to a maximum of two per 

subdivision and attempt to combine access points for adjacent subdivisions. 

b. Provide appropriate traffic control measures at intersections. Specifically, 

widen the Gothic County Road and provide acceleration and deceleration 

lanes at any intersection with the Gothic County Road. 

c. Provide for public transportation by dedicating land for the location of future 

bus stops, widening roads, and designing proper tum radiuses for sufficient 

sight distances around comers. 

d. Designate and improve multiple use trails. 

e. Encourage provision of alternative methods of transportation. 

 

7. PARKS, RECREATION, AND OPEN SPACE: 

a. Provide an open space buffer zone between the potentially developed portions 

of the subdivisions and Gothic Road. 

b. Provide open space between the two towns and preserve unique natural 

features such as Washington Gulch. 
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c. Provide opportunities for active recreation, such as athletic fields and cross 

country trails, open to the public, or available for contractual use, and 

consider dedication of land for public recreation facilities.  

d. Prevent the loss of existing public access into lands used for recreational 

purposes. 

e. Provide access to new areas for recreational use so citizens and visitors have 

the opportunity to use these areas. 

 

8. SEWAGE AND WATER 

a. Discourage developments in the 3-mile area of sufficient size and density that 

would require new central water and sewage treatment facilities. 

 

C. WRITTEN CRITERIA1  

 

1. The Town of Mt Crested Butte, while concerned with development in the entire north 

end of Gunnison Valley, proposes to focus future annexation so as not to conflict 

with neighboring municipalities or with county land use policies. 

 

2. Mt. Crested Butte will annex no land which either cannot be served by Mt. Crested 

Butte Water and Sanitation District or cannot show proof that adequate water and 

sanitation facilities exist. 

 

3. To annex land where it is clearly desirable to configure municipal boundaries for the 

purpose of greater efficiency or economy in providing municipal services and where 

such annexation is determined to be in the best interest of the municipality and the 

annexed property. 

 

4. To annex the territory 

• which is determined to be urban in character; 

• where urbanization is clearly imminent and where such territory is in need of 

proper land use controls to include zoning and subdivision controls, building 

regulations, adequate roadway systems and good engineering standards; 

• open land that would be best used as open space or parks within the Town. 

 

5. Annexation will be initiated, financially supported, and promoted by those living 

within the area proposed to be annexed. 

 

6. The area under consideration for annexation should be a part of or located in the 

identified zones of potential growth and expansion of the municipality. The general 

terrain of the area should allow for additional future expansion of utilities. 

 

7. The cost of providing permanent ordinary municipal services should be fully 

analyzed and determined. 
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8. A preliminary site and land use plan of the area proposed to be annexed must 

accompany any annexation petition. 

 

9. The proposed zoning of the annexed territory must be appropriate to the Town's 

Master Plan. 

 

10. The annexation of any previously subdivided land shall require an annexation 

agreement which shall provide for compliance with the Town Code. 

__________________________ 

1 See Town of Mt. Crested Butte’s Annexation Resolution, No. 1 series 1995 as amended. 
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5FT CUT/RETAINING
WALL

10FT FILL

10+ft �ll

ENTIRE ROAD BUILT ON FILL

GRADE STEEPER THAN ALLOWABLE BY MT CB REGS

SECTION OF ROAD TRENDS PERPENDICULAR TO SLOPE

SECTION OF ROAD BUILT ON FILL

SECTION OF ROAD WILL REQUIRE RETAINING WALL

ROAD ENTERS HUNTER HILL ON CURVE @ <90°

GRADE STEEPER THAN ALLOWABLE BY MT CB REGS

SECTION OF ROAD TRENDS PERPENDICULAR TO SLOPE

ENTIRE ROAD BUILT ON FILL, UP TO 18FT THICK!

GRADE STEEPER THAN ALLOWABLE BY MT CB REGS

SECTION OF ROAD TRENDS PERPENDICULAR TO SLOPE

WILL REQUIRE PARTIAL REMOVAL OF ESTABLISHED ASPEN
 GROVE

18 FT!!! FILL
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